Dodleston & District Parish Council

 Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 3rd March 2014 - 7.30pm Dodleston Village Hall

MINUTES

Chairman

Mike Maughan    
Vice Chairman

Paul Buchanan
Councillors
Mike Dix, Karen Tilston, Richard Ward, Sarah Parker
Clerk
Kate Lloyd 
Also present: 
Three members of the public 
1
       Apo1ogies for absence: 


Chris Ward   

Sharon Beverly 
   2
Procedural matters

i) Declaration of interest

Councillor Dix declared a planning application interest.  
ii) To agree the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Meeting held on the 6th January 2014. An amendment was made in item 5. Change of name.  RESOLVED -The Chairman signed as a correct record, the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Meeting held on 6th January 2014.  

 

Actions from last Meeting 



Actions and matters arising from the ordinary meeting held on 6th January 2014 were discussed


	Item
	Action
	Responsible
	Update

	14 ii Church Farm House (Hedgerow Obstruction)
	It was agreed Councillor Maughan will speak to the resident suggesting the hedgerow is cut further back at the ground / root level
	Mike Maughan 
	Completed 

Work has been undertaken by Mike Maughan, Paul Buchanan and Jeremy Parker to widen the footpath. This involved removing 2ft of silt / soil from along the Hedgerow , creating 12-14 inches extra of pathway

	Public Speaking Time
4iii (November 13) 
Dog Fouling Issue 
	i. Notice to be placed in Local Life
ii. Poster to be displayed in The Post Office
iii. Dog Warden to be contacted and a location to be determined for a Dog foul waste box 
	Clerk / Editor 
Clerk 
Sarah Parker
	Completed 
Completed 

Dog Warden has been contacted.  Mike Maughan reported dog fouling to CWaC Anti Social, Environmental and Dog warden team.  The Council will provide extra signage, a leaflet drop and a two page article for inclusion in Local Life 

	10 (November 13) Parish Vacancy 
	A5 advert for vacancy to be prepared and delivered to Councillor Blythin to distribute to Marlston cum Lache residents. 
	Clerk / John Blythin
	A5 adverts for the vacancy were prepared and delivered by the clerk for distribution.

	Public Speaking Time item 
ii  Refuge Collection 
iii.Christmas Lights 
iv Speed signage 
	Photographs of grass verges, Lower Kinnerton 
Agenda item to discuss and determine : Funding of trees, Lighting and Management 
Contact Councillor Mark Williams seeking contribution towards interactive speed signage
	Karen Tilston 
Clerk
Clerk

	Karen Tilston received photographic evidence from a resident showing the damage to grass verges (Moor Lane).  Bin trucks from Flintshire and Cheshire West Council use the Lane.  However there is also traffic to the Turkey Farm and it is too difficult to determine which users are causing the damage.  There has also been rubble tipping. However, this has not been seen as an issue as it is improving the surface of the road.  This has been reported to the resident who is unhappy with the response.  There have been no further issues raised.  
O/S - To be placed as an agenda item
Clerk requested email correspondence from Chris Ward to follow up with Councillor Mark Williams.  This will be taken forward

	5. Telephone Development 
	Free half page advert and write up in next edition of Local Life for Stuart Pickering.  
	Paul Buchanan 
	This is being dealt with by Karen Tilston.  The clerk also request this via the Editor

	6 Parish Tree Warden Role
	Role to be advertised in next edition of Local Life.
	Clerk 
	Both roles will be advertised in the next Local Life edition 

	8 Local Life
	Clerk to contact Amber Simon’s for a one page article on her summer expedition to Borneo for inclusion in the next edition of Local Life.
Article on Christmas Trees 
Article on Speed Signs 
	Clerk 
Mike Maughan
Chris Ward
	Completed 

A one page article was received and submitted for inclusion in the next edition of Local Life
Completed – articles for inclusion in Local Life

	10 Neighbourhood Planning 
	To be placed as an agenda item for next meeting 
	Clerk
	Placed as an agenda item. Refer to Item 12

	12 Code of Conduct
 
	Email electronic version of Notification of Interest forms to Councillors. 
	Clerk
	Printed forms of the Notification of Interest forms were provided to the Councillors at the meeting 

	10 Home to School Transport (HST) Review 
	Chris Ward to obtain information relating to CWAC’s consultation on changes to HST.  To be emailed to all Councillors 
	Chris Ward
	Information relating the CWAC consultation on changes to HST has been obtained and forwarded to Councillors. Refer to Item 12.  The Clerk confirmed the Consultation period has ended.  

	13 New Homes Bonus Funding
	Intended use of funds to be submitted to CWAC
	Clerk
	The intended use of funds of the New Homes Bonus funding has been submitted to CWaC Finance Department.  

	Field Loan Repayments 
	Statement for the Field Loan repayments.
	Clerk
	A statement on the Field Loan repayment from the PWLB has been obtained by the clerk. Refer to item 15 


4.
Village Police Report


Councillor Maughan read through the Police report provided by PC Sharon Beverly.  An incident of note is 
criminal damage to a farm building in Lache Lane. There were witness or lines of enquires to follow up.   
5
Public Speaking Time
i
A resident raised issues over the pathways and advised that a resident toppled over in their mobility 
vehicle.  Concerns have previously been raised over the lack of dropped curbs within the village. A resident 
believed the incident had been caused by the wing mirror of vehicle catching the hedgerow.  This raised 
concerns with the footpath / hedgerow along Church Road.  Councillor Maughan advised that the footpath has
been widened and Councillor Buchanan advised this has been to the full width of the tarmac (Refer to action list 
item, 14ii). ACTION: Incident to be reported to CWaC Highways. 
ii
A resident advised that Grosvenor Estates has cleared the ditch in Common Lane and that the culvert is  
running half full.  There has been flooding over Church Road from Balderton Brook.  The resident 
attempted to clear the trash green grid of mud and this has now been actioned by CWaC.  Two ditches 
converging on the Brook were blocked and this has been raised with CWaC.  Councillor Maughan stated a  
combination of efforts from a variety of sources has helped.  
iii
A resident raised concerns that the Church Car Park is still in a state of disrepair and that the Parish Council 
were spending funds on the cricket pitch which should be diverted.  Councillor Maughan advised that funding of 
the cricket pitch has been provided by Sport England exclusively for this purpose.  Councillor Maughan 
advised that had other organisations of the village not diverted funding last year, issues with the Car Park could 
have been addressed.  Refer to item 15i Meadow Foods.

iv
A resident raised issues over dog fouling in the village and suggested that a receptacle could be positioned on 
the sunken path between Church Croft and Penfold Way with another being repositioning in a more obvious 
place.  It was agreed that dog fouling in the village is an ongoing issue and that various steps were being taken 
including a two page article in Local Life. Refer to Action list item 4iii.   
v
A resident stated there were no listings of meetings within Local Life.  Councillor Maughan advised this item 
is being included in the next edition and the clerk confirmed dates have been provided to the editor.  
6
Field Update


Councillor Maughan confirmed that there is £50k grant funding from Sport England exclusively for the use of 
creating drainage and pitch surfaces for the football / cricket pitch, trim track, running track and walk way. 
There is other funding avenues’ being entered into although not yet complete including the FA.  The next stage 
is for tenders to 
be priced and contractors instructed.  
7. 
Telephone Box Area Development  


Councillor Tilston provided an update and advised the trees were waiting to be cut back.       

8.
Parish Tree Warden Role 


The Parish Tree Warden Role has been advertised and no expression of interests have been received. 
ACTION – Advert to be included in the next edition of Local Life 
9. 
Election of Parish Councillor – Casual Vacancy 

 
There have been no applications received for the advertised vacancy. ACTION: Advert to be displayed on 
Parish Notice boards and News in Brief, Chester Chronicle.    
10.
Local Life 


A number of suggestions have been discussed which will be included in the next edition of Local Life; dog 
fouling and dates of meeting.  Councillor Dix advised that Margaret Willis wishes to resign as Editor due to 
personal circumstances and Councillor Maughan acknowledged her sterling efforts over the years.  Councillor 
Buchanan suggested that the role could be undertaken by a student studying media studies/journalism.  
Councillor Tilston summarised the main duties of the role and Councillor Sarah Parker agreed to produce an 
advert to be displayed.  ACTION: Councillor Sarah Parker to produce and display an advert for the editor’s role 
in the village post office.   

11.
Neighbourhood Planning 


Councillor Maughan advised that he met with the Leader of the Council Mike Jones and had broad 
discussions around the Parish Community, how it wishes to move forward and achieve.  This included 
discussions on Community Planning and the various levels; Parish Plan, Neighhood Plan and Community Plan 
and the implications.  Further discussion will take place and options will be considered and evaluate for the 
benefits.  It will incorporate all aspects of the community and groups.     
12.
Public Consultation – Home to School Transport 


Due to Councillor Chris Ward’s absence Councillors agreed to defer this item to the next meeting. 
ACTION: To be placed as an agenda item.  .
13.
Planning Applications 

Councillor Buchanan talked through the planning applications received since the last meeting. The Parish 
Council has not passed comment on these apart from 1 Brook Bank Cottages, Gorstella; Councillor Buchanan 
confirmed the Parish Council submitted a letter of support for the application which has previously been 
refused.   
14        Finance 


i To approve income and expenditure since the last meeting

RESOLVED - All income and expenditure since the last meeting was approved.  


ii To note and approve the 2013-14 financial outturn position 


RESOLVED - Councillors noted and approved the 2013 -14 financial outturn

Noted: The clerk obtained a summary from the PWLB of payments and schedule of future payments and 
reported the capital and interest has been incorrectly reported in the previous two financial years (immaterial 
value).  The capital balance will be adjusted in the 2013/14 Local Council in England Annual return.
15.
Correspondence  

 
i Meadow Foods 


Councillor Maughan confirmed that Meadow Foods previously agreed to provide funding of £15k to 
Dodleston Village Foundation (DFV) to be used towards the storage facility.  In the event the DVF did not 
progress, Meadow Foods agreed it would consider giving the funds to the Parish Council for the repair of the 
Car Park.  The Parish Council understood DVF would not be proceeding with the storage facility as it would 
affect the pre-school and approached Meadow Foods.  The Parish Council has been advised that funding has 
been donated to the DVF having been assured that the DVF were proceeding.  The DVF has now 
confirmed this 
with the Parish Council.    


Councillor Maughan confirmed the Car Park is owned by the Parish Council but is not the main user.  There is 
some funds available and believe a proper fix rather remedial works is better in the long term.  The DVF has 
confirmed it is in support of this and is happy to contribute.  Costs should be shared between the users and the 
DVF is approaching the Church for a contribution.  Councillor Buchanan suggested quotes for the work and 
Councillor Maughan stated he has an old quote which he would ask to be updated.  Two further quotes will be 
required.  


ii Insurance Renewal Zurich Municipal 


The Clerk provided details of the annual insurance renewal quote (Three year agreement) and advised the 
cost 
has been calculated on the number of employees and a salary of £25k.  The clerk contacted Zurich 
Municipal for a recalculated premium based on a pro-rated salary and this reduced the premium to £336.07.  
RESOLVED: 
Councillors approved the annual insurance premium for 2014/15.

A resident questioned whether the insurance included third party risk and it the clerk confirmed  there is Public 
Liability insurance of £5m.  Councillor Maughan raised the issue of Health and Safety over the Parish Car Park 
and following discussions, the Clerk, Councillor Maughan and Councillor Buchanan agreed to meet to 
review the state of the Car Park and assess whether or not it should be closed on safety grounds.  ACTION: 
Clerk, Councillor Maughan and Councillor Buchanan to meet to assess the Car Park.  


iii Cheshire Community Action  


The Clerk advised that Cheshire Community Action has sent entrance forms for a variety of competitions.  
Councillor Mike Dix proposed the Parish Council should enter the Cheshire Village Communication 
competition, seconded by Councillor Sarah Parker.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to enter the 
Cheshire Village Communication.  ACTION: Clerk to submit entrance and fee.


iv Local Council Assembly Invitation 


The clerk advised an invitation for Councillors to attend the Local Council Assembly meeting has been received 
The meeting is being held on 26 March 2014 and asked for Councillors to advise if they wished to attend by 14 
March 2014.  


v Campaign to Protect Rural England 


The clerk provided the costs of membership to Campaign to Protect Rural England and asked Councillors 
whether they wished to increase the membership this year.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to the current 
membership fee of £36.


vi Cheshire County Playing Fields Association 


The clerk advised that the annual report from Cheshire County Playing Fields Association has been 
received and for Councillors to consider renewing the annual membership for 2014/15.  RESOLVED: 
Councillors agreed to renew membership for 2014/15 and approved the annual fee of £18.00

vii Election Charges 


The clerk confirmed that an email has been sent to all Councillors through ‘Members Briefing’ advising of 
changes to election charges from 2014/15.

16.      Housing Development at Balderton Saw Mills 

           Councillor Buchanan advised it has yet to be determined (previously expected on 15 January 2014).
17       Southerly By Pass Caravan Park  

           Councillor Maughan and Councilllor Buchanan met with Mike Jones and Councillor Mark Williams.  The                          
 Council has appointed Solicitors to investigate and consider options to address the issues. 
